
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 29 NOVEMBER 2005


COS.157/05
BUDGET 2006/07 – NEW PRIORITIES FOR REVENUE SPENDING

The Director of Corporate Resources (Ms Brown) submitted Report FS.24/05 summarising priorities for new revenue spending to be considered as part of the 2006/07 budget process.  The report contained details of 10 revenue bids for recurring expenditure and 1 revenue bid for non-recurring expenditure.

Ms Brown reported that the current forecast budget shortfall for 2006/07 had risen to £700,000.  In light of the projected deficit the number of new bids were being kept to a minimum.  

The Executive on 14 November 2005 (EX.219/05) had referred the report to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment.  The Committee then considered the three bids for recurring expenditure which fall within the area of responsibility of this Committee as well as wider budget issues:

(a)
Synthetic Football Pitch – Revenue Payback

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport (Mr Beveridge), reported that the £43,000 per annum payback related to the projected income generation from a capital project for a synthetic football pitch.  Football Association (FA) funding may be available and one of the options for spending that money would be a synthetic football pitch at the Sheepmount.  The other alternative would be the replacement of a synthetic football pitch at a school site, potentially Morton, but if it was being placed at a school site then the Council would not be involved in any way in the project or any funding.

If the FA funding was available for a synthetic football pitch at the Sheepmount, any income generated would be used to offset the management fee paid to Carlisle Leisure Limited for the management of the Sheepmount.

In response to Members’ questions Mr Beveridge commented as follows:

· If the synthetic football pitch was built, it would be located on the upper plateau of the Sheepmount and would mean that one grass pitch would be lost.  However, the income from a synthetic pitch would be higher than the income for a grass pitch, as it could be used during the evenings in winter.

· The projected income of £43,000 was not an overly ambitious estimate and had been obtained by selecting a middle ground of the type of income that similar pitches generate.

· The project would not proceed if the Football Association funding was not available, as it was based on financial aspects rather than just expansion of facilities at the Sheepmount.

· Depreciation, maintenance and replacement costs would have to be borne from any income generated from use of the synthetic football pitch.

Members raised a general point about the charges for pitches and the impact this may have on preventing some people from being able to play sport.  The Committee decided to consider this further later in the meeting when the Charges Review reports were being considered.

RESOLVED – That in general terms the Committee would be supportive of the synthetic football pitch as a positive development but this would be dependant on Football Association funding and if that funding was not available the project should not proceed.

(b)
Cleaner Neighbourhoods Act and Area Working
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) reported that the measures proposed were to ensure effective community awareness and enforcement of environmental legislation on a wide range of high profile neighbourhood issues, including the establishment of community wardens, to improve the environmental quality of neighbourhoods.  It was envisaged that efficiencies could be found to support this initiative by reallocating from within existing resources through the rationalisation of the functions and duties of existing staff.

In response to Members’ questions Mr Battersby commented that:

· The work would result from the reallocation of existing resources rather than additional resources.

· In relation to Community Wardens, the proposal was to explore the potential for integrating the existing enforcement and warden functions, such as dogs, parks and parking.  If the Council wanted to provide a higher level of service with an increased number of Wardens then they would have to look into the funding situation further.

· The community awareness and educational role was key to the success of the proposals and there is potential for one person to be educating and raising awareness on the range of issues such as dog fouling and littering.

· Assurance was given that the introduction of Community Wardens would not be taking away resources from maintenance.  The proposals were more about education, public awareness and enforcement.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder added that the Act provided a series of opportunities, one of which was wardens.  He emphasised that a key part of the opportunities presented by the Act was in relation to education and public awareness.  The focus would be on ensuring that the services provided are being done effectively and efficiently.

Members emphasised the importance of the education and awareness role and highlighted the relevance of this in relation to littering.  A Member suggested that CCTV could be used more in enforcement of a range of activities including car parking, littering and dog fouling.

The Task and Finish Group, with Members from the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees was continuing to work on the implementation of the Act.

RESOLVED – The Committee is supportive of this bid and emphasises that the Act should provide opportunities to redirect resources.  The Committee welcomes the opportunity to respond to this Act within existing resources and emphasises the work of the Joint Task and Finish Group in this area.

(c)
Carlisle Housing Association (CHA) Grounds Maintenance Contract
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) reported that currently there are approximately £43,000 of support costs charged to the contract.  If the contract with CHA is not renewed on 1 April 2006, these costs will be retained by the Council and savings will need to be found accordingly.

In response to Members’ questions, Mr Battersby commented as follows:

· The Council currently undertook approximately £350,000 of work for Carlisle Housing Association, but this work has to be market tested and if the contract is not won, there would still be overheads of approximately £43,000.  

Employees would transfer under TUPE but the other overheads related to parts of the garage and the apportionment of costs for Bousteads Grassing, Civic Centre and central services.  If the contract was not won then these overhead costs would still have to be met.

RESOLVED – That it be noted that if the contract with CHA is not renewed on 1 April 2006, the support and overhead costs of £43,000 would be retained by the Council and savings would need to be found accordingly.

(d)
Members Broadband
Although this area was not within the responsibility of this Committee, Members queried the estimated costs of £10,000 per annum for Members Broadband and asked what the pace of implementation would be and how many Members a year would be receiving Broadband.

The Director of Corporate Resources undertook to provide a written response to Members of the committee.

RESOLVED – That the Director of Corporate Resources arrange for a written response to Members of the Committee on the rolling out of Members Broadband.







